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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, June 6, 2022
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
Paxton Days update
· Anita Fenton The Historical Committee will have a variety of unique artifacts to present for Paxton days. Jury box, acme ballot box, porthole window from the brick steamer restaurant where the sport center and garage currently are located. Picture of the update done on the records building. Books, cups, tee shirts and bookmarks for sale. The library will have a balloon twister, juggler, and book bingo. Addition information from the Historic Commission for the month of June. It is Major Willard Moore month. He lived in the area of Richards Ave. on a 200-acre farm. We have ordered a metal sign to put on Richards Ave near where his homestead was. Sign will be coming in September when we will have a lecture and a celebration. 
· Donna Parsons  Paxton Days is this Saturday, June 11th from 10am to 2pm. We have music, food, vendors, and a bounce house. The town departments will be participating with a display of various vehicle and apparatus for people to see. Fidelity  Bank is providing free ice cream. 
Open the warrant for Special Town Meeting
· (JP)  The Department of Revenue has told us that the 90 day rule does not apply in this case so we can set a date any time prior to setting the tax rate.
· Motion (CR) seconded (KH) to set a date of July 18, 2022, for a special town meeting. Open for discussion.

· (KH)  Should we push it to latter in September?
· (JP) I would like to do it soon to give the school time to get the cameras installed.
· (CR) Initially I said later but in light of recent events I think sooner is better than later.
· (KH) Do we have enough funds in ARPA to cover this?
· (JP) If we did it would change the trajectory of the remaining ARPA funds.
· (HM)  There could be a couple of other items for a Special Town Meeting. The Capital Improvement Committee Bylaw. The Fire Chief may need to update his budget. The Town Clerk is looking to clean up some street naming issues. 
· The Motion passed unanimously to hold the Special Town Meeting on July 18, 2022.
· (JP)  We will close the warrant on July 21st. July 8th is the deadline to register to vote if you want to be able to vote at the Special Town Meeting on July 18th.
WRAP Funding

· (HM)  In April of 2022, the Governor approved additional funding for the Winter Recovery Assistance Program (WRAP). This program is administered through the Mass DOT. The purpose of WRPA is to provide additional funding for the municipalities to make improvements to transportation networks in respond to harsh winter weather. The Town has been awarded $129,264. These funds must be expended by June 2023.
Brigham Rd speed limit
· Pass over so this info can be reviewed for the next meeting.
Electronic sign policy

· (JP) Reviewed policies from other communities. I like Rutland’s policy. We need to look at items such as sign details, priorities and length of time, contents, and applications.
· (KH)  I like Rutland’s as a more cohesive policy and I would like to open up conversation about religious advertising. This is a double edge sword if you allow messages for religious and nonprofits you walk a thin line by mixing church and state. 
· (CR) I agree with no religious messages but I would not object to events such as a cookout.
· (JP) It would all have to go through the Town Administrator. Strong enough policy so the Town Administrator does not have to make judgment calls. Would need to be a Paxton organization. At some point you may get a request in from others than the two churches that are in the center of town.
· Neil Bagdis. You may want to get some guidance from CMRPC on this. Is this for the Town owned signs only?
· (JP)  Yes, this policy is for the Town owned signs only.
· (KH)   With your permission we will discus it at the Planning Board meeting and provide some feedback to Heather.
· (CR)  Are we looking to have this in place for the next meeting?
· (JP) Yes, I would encourage you to review the policies and anything that you do or do not want in there and then send it along to heather and bring it back for out next meeting.
· (HM)  What about fees?
· (CR)  We did get these signs through ARPA. It could take more time to collect the money than it is worth.
· (JP) If we do collect fees than we need to make sure that those fees are put in an account for maintenance.
· (HM) We could create a revolving fund for this once we see what we are actually collecting.
· (JP)  The number of messages allowed should be a max of four messages at one time. At first it seems like a small number. I would be interested in your opinions on that. Currently in these policies the message is display for 4 seconds. 
· Neil Bagdis  Can you touch base with Holden to see what they collected on fees for this, just to give us a data point to see if it is worthwhile.
Community Calendar Policy

· (HM)  The community calendar is set up on the town website, there will be more to come.
Accept resignation of Carol Riches from the Cable Committee, Cable Renewal Committee and DPW Building Committee

· Motion (KH) seconded (JP) to accept the resignation of Carol Riches from the Cable Committee the Cable Renewal Committee and the DPW Building Committee. Unanimous, all in favor.
Accept the resignation of Jeremy Richard from the Board of Registrars

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to accept the resignation of Jeremy Richard from the Board of Registrars. Unanimous, all in favor
· (JP)  This leaves a Republican opening on the Board of Registrars.
Annual Appointment for FY23

· (KH)  I am going to resign from the Zoning Board of Appeals because I cannot be on the Select Board and then appoint myself. 
· (JP)  Lets take Kirk and Carol off of the reappointment list and move this to the next meeting.
Finalize liaisons

· Motion (CR) seconded (KH) to accept the liaison for FY23. Unanimous, all in favor
Update on ARPA funding

· (JP)  The bill for the COA sign came in at $500 more than originally quoted. $5,000 is the final cost.
· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the additional cost of $500. For the COA sign coming from the excess funds that are remaining for the Town Hall and Public Safety Complex electronic signs. Unanimous, all in favor
End of Year transfer request

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the following end of year transfers. Unanimous, all in favor. 
 Account transferred to

Account transferred from

Amount
0100-1193-5200-0000


0100-1915-5815-0000


$1,860.00
0100-1541-5102-0000


0100-1541-5104-0000


$200.00
Update on the Business Bylaw Committee
· (KH)  We are in a bit of a holding pattern. There are several things that need to be reviewed, and now that I am resigning from the Zoning Board, I should have a little more time to put into that. It has been since 2009 that our charter has been updated.
· (JP)  During the Town Administrators search an Economic Development Committee was mentioned. Potentially this could be a more long-standing committee. The zoning would be one of its charges. We could dissolve current Bylaw Committee and establish a new Economic Development Committee. We could put this out to the town for input.
· Neil Bagdis Perhaps this is something that CMRPC could be utilized for.
· (CR)  Do you want to produce a charge of what would be expected of this committee?
· (JP)  Yes,  I will look at some other towns and produce something. We can put this on a future meeting.
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (KH) seconded (CR) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from May 23 with the correction to a misspelling on page 2. Unanimous, all in favor.
Town Administrators update (complete report is available int eh Select Board office)
Board/Committee Openings

Board of Registrars - The Town of Paxton is seeking Republican candidates for the Board           of Registrars. 
Community Happenings
           Memorial Day Recap
           Paxton Days  
           Rutland’s 300th 

Departmental Updates

DPW - Suomi Street is being milled currently and the DPW expect to pave the road over the next few weeks.
Town Clerk - The Town Clerk has completed our Annual Street Listing Books and they are available for purchase.
Finances
            Grants - Shared Street Grant – The DPW Director and staff have successfully been   
            awarded a Shared Street Grant in the amount of $19,729 for the purpose of speed 
            reduction with the purchase of an Electronic Portable construction speed sign.
Sustainable Materials Recovery Program (SMRP) – This is an annual grant request by the Board of Health. 
	
	Individual
	Family

	Met Life (Current)
	55.47
	150.35

	Blue Cross (MIIA) – NEW
	48.23
	130.72


Dental Insurance – The Town’s Insurance Advisory Committee (IAC) met last week to review current dental options for Town Employees. The Dental plan is paid for entirely by Town Employees and not by the Town. With a Unanimous vote of the IAC, we will be switching from MetLife to Blue Cross (MIIA) with a contract term of August 2022-June 30, 2024. The monthly plans are very similar and the employees will actually see a savings. The plan comparisons are below:

Procurement
DPW Materials and Services – The Town has issued bidding documents for FY23 for the DPW for possible work to be done with bituminous Concrete resurfacing and related work; Full Depth Reclamation (Calcium chloride) and asphalt cold planning; as well as for materials: washed sand; washed stone; and bank gravel. These services/materials will go out to bid starting on Wednesday, June 8th at 9am and bidding packages will be available for pickup at that time. The bids will close on Thursday, June 23rd at 12 noon.

State Funding

Winter Recovery Assistance Program (WRAP) – The Governor approved additional funding in the amount of $129,264 for the Town of Paxton to be used towards road projects to recover from the harsh winters. 
Meeting Updates

Financial Management Team Meeting - We met last week as a Team. We reviewed where we were currently in the FY23 financial picture, for both expenses and revenues. 
Individual Staff/Department Head Meetings - I have met with all department heads. I will continue to meet with departments and start taking a tour of some our buildings over the next few weeks. Last week I did a tour of the Town with the Police Chief. 
Projects

Projects in the Works (Updates to come at future meetings)

· Dam Inspection

· Financial Policies Grant

· HR Policies Grant

· Records Building

· Town Hall Phone Upgrade

· Tree Removal (ARPA Funds) 
Technology
Town Website - We are working on actively keeping the Town Website up-to-date and adding new information to the site. We have now added the TA Updates, the SB Calendar, and the FY21 Audit. We are working on adding contracts, updating the ATR’s.

Correspondence

· (JP) - Letter from Travis Thibault about the cleanup project for the records building and thanking all those that were involved.
· (JP) – letter to the Fire Chief from a Town resident complimenting the EMS staff.
· (JP) – letter to the Fire Department thanking them for response to chimney fire.
· (JP) – Thank you to Howe’s Farm and Garden for the donation of bark mulch to the Town.
Public session
· Neil Bagdis The Olivia Knoll project is in excess of 13 or 14 years now. I need some guidance through the Town Administrator and Town Counsel on how we should continue. They are not maintaining the capped area. It should be mowed twice a year but not being done. How do I proceed with the reduction of the bond? There is $28,000 to $30,00 left in the bond. My request is that we should keep most of it to maintain this area. We need to formulate a plan. 
· (JP)  Touch base with Heather and she can help you navigate that and see what the right avenue is.
· Adjourned Meeting at 8:40pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
the next meeting is scheduled for June 21, 2022, 7:00pm. 

Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
